5

Minutes of Town Council Meeting
August 13, 2013
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Ruby Clark.
Also Present:  Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Manager Paul Parker, Administrative Assistant Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons 
Guests Present:  Town Sgt. Aaron Britton; STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin; PW Supervisor Armond Falgoust; Bob Kindle; Billy Wells; Gerry Locher; STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin; Carolyn Bradley; Andrea Bradley; Sue Wood; Natalie Harris; Reese McClanahan; Roberta Lyle; Rockbridge County Board of Supervisor David Hinty; Judy Loughhead.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.  

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the Public Hearing to order at 7:00 PM.    
Town Manager Paul Parker stated the Public Hearing on adding parking fees to the Parking Ordinance, Town Code  Chapter 10, Sec. 10-40, has been advertised for two (2) weeks.  Mr. Parker asked for public comments.  There were none.

Town Sgt. Aaron Britton stated areas will be marked “no parking”.  Sgt. Britton stated the fine can be paid at Town Hall and there will be no court costs and the fine will be cheaper.  Sgt. Britton stated the Mayor would be the “judge”, and if a resident protested a ticket, it would be at the discretion of Town Council.  Town Council advised Town Manager Parker to contact BB&T about using the parking lot for public parking for events since they are closing August 23, 2013
Motion Monica Dock and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to adjourn the Public Hearing.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the Town Council meeting to order at 7:05 PM.
Public Comment Period:  

Billy Wells – Mr. Wells stated he was being stalked by a Town employee.  Mr. Wells stated his trash was not picked up last week.  Mr. Wells stated someone called C&S and C&S was told not to pick the trash up.

Natalie Harris – Ms. Harris stated she was on the agenda for last month and could not be at the meeting.  Ms. Harris asked who she should go to when she has problems and wants an answer i.e  dogs, cats, abandonded houses, high grass, brush pick-up.  Ms. Harris stated there is no maintenance in Town, that the only time the ditches are cut is when the inmates are in Town.  Ms. Harris stated she had called Town Hall to pick up her brush from the side of the road and told brush would not be picked up until the end of September.  Councilor Monica Dock told Ms. Harris to go to the Town Manager first with any problems, and if she did not get a response, to go to Town Council.  PW Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated VDOT has the right-of-way and said they would call the State Police if there is brush blocking their right-of-way.  Mr. Falgoust stated Town Ordinance says brush will be picked up every 90 days.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated the Town Ordinance states brush pick-up is at the discretion of the Town Manager.  Mr. Funkhouser stated if there are 5-6 people on the list, the brush should be picked as soon as possible and not wait 90 days.  Councilor Ruby Clark asked if the brush pick-up schedule could be posted in the post office or put in the newspaper.  Town Manager Paul Parker stated he will make a schedule by the September meeting and will start posting it.  
Reese McClanahan – Mrs. McClanahan stated it is time for elections and would like to know if the candidates would be interested in a debate.  Councilor Ruby Clark stated she would and that the new people running for office should also be asked.  Council agreed to the last Tuesday in October at the Community Center for a debate.  Mrs. McClanahan stated there is a dead tree on the corner of Fitzlee Street and the park and something needs to be done about it.  Mrs. McClanahan asked what is wrong with the water, that is has a horrible taste.  STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin stated he has done testing and everything is fine.

Rockbridge County Board of Supervisor David Hinty – Mr. Hinty stated the County is putting the dumpster back on Sallings Mountain for private citizens to dump brush.

Bob Kindle – Mr. Kindle suggested hiring a college student to help at Town Hall.  Mr. Kindle stated the Town has lost the newsletter, and minutes are not on the website.  Mr. Kindle stated it is hard for citizens to see what is going on and he does not understand why Council has not picked up on this.  Mr. Kindle suggested asking BB&T if they would give the bank building to the Town for Town Hall.  Town Manager Paul Parker stated he has already asked and was told it would be passed on to corporate.
Judy Loughhead – Mrs. Loughhead stated the Town used to do a Spring clean-up week once a year and she would like to see that started again.

Review of Minutes:
Regular Meeting July 16, 2013.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve minutes.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:
Town Manager Paul Parker stated he has two (2) quotes from R&R Mulch – the 1st is for $1,500 to put in the new playground equipment, and the 2nd is to level the area and put down new mulch for $2,500.  Mr. Parker stated he has been told there is a requirement of 6’ around each piece of equipment.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser asked why outside help is being hired to do this.  Mr. Funkhouser stated he understood the Town employees and the Ruritans were going to do it.  Mr. Parker stated the equipment has to be in 30” of cement and it is more than the Town can handle.  Councilor Sonny Williams stated he would like to see a detailed quote of how much mulch and exactly what is going to be done.  Mr. Funkhouser stated the Town needs to get 2-3 quotes from different landscapers.  Mr. Parker stated he would like the work finished before the “Music in the Park” on Saturday, August 17th.  Councilor Ruby Clark asked how many man hours the project will take.
Councilor Roger Funkhouser asked what the bill from Rockbridge County for $834 for mosquito larvicide reimbursement is for.  Rockbridge County Board of Supervisors David Hinty stated the County is in the process of hiring someone with a license to spray for mosquitoes.  Mr. Hinty stated the bricks have been bought and the bill is Glasgow’s part.  Mr. Hinty stated there will be no actual spraying, but bricks will be put out.  Mr. Hinty stated the County will take care of the Glades area and will contract the Town of Glasgow employees to do this for the County, once a licensed applicator is hired by the County.  Mr. Hinty stated the County would like for PW Supervisor Armond Falgoust to get his applicator license.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to pay all bills except the $2,500 to R&R Mulch for leveling the playground and new mulch, and to get more quotes to level the playground and new mulch.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
Parks and Recreation Committee – Roberta Lyle stated September 22nd will be the last softball tournament for the season.  Mrs. Lyle stated Judy Loughhead has begun work on the patterns for the quilt trail.  Mrs. Lyle stated the last “Music in the Park” will be August 17th @ 6:30-9:30 PM.

Bills – continued:
Town Manager Paul Parker stated he has a quote from Utility Services for $21,651 for a mixer to be installed in the 500,000 gallon tank.  Mr. Parker stated this would be done during the water project construction and bill us over three (3) years.  Mr. Parker stated this company already maintains our tank and this has been budgeted for next year.

Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Ruby Clark to accept the proposal.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Mr. Parker stated VDH told STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin the Town can get a $50,000 planning grant for a well study for Hurt & Proffitt to write a RFP, and the deadline is September 3, 2013.  

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Sonny Williams for STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin to apply for the $50,000 planning grant for a well study.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Mr. Parker stated the Town has received the 50/50 SERCAP grant.  Mr. Parker stated the project is $150,000.  Mr. Parker stated SERCAP needs to know what the Town will use as collateral.  Mr. Parker stated the land is worth $1.3 million and the Town will only be borrowing $75,000.  Mr. Parker stated the payment will be $754/month for ten (10) years.

Mr. Parker stated the grant will be awarded as soon as the paperwork is complete.  Mr. Parker stated he has to write a cover letter and send a check for 1%, which would be $750.
Motion Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Ruby Clark to use land as collateral for the loan and to write a check for 1% of the loan, which is $750.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Police Activity Report:

Sgt. Aaron Britton stated Council has a copy of his monthly report.  Sgt. Britton stated he will do a 6-month report instead of an annual report. Sgt. Britton stated he went in with the County and Buena Vista for a grant from the Attorney General Office to update the communication system.
Sgt. Britton stated National Night Out was a success with about 400 in attendance.

Sgt. Britton stated he has had numerous complaints about the trailer on Powhatan.  Sgt. Britton stated there have been buzzards flying down and picking up rats and the Town needs to do something.  Town Manager Paul Parker stated he will start the nuisance process with a letter.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated Mr. Parker should check to see if the trailer is attached to the real estate or if it is listed separate on personal property tax.

Sgt. Britton stated he has spoken with Rockbridge County Animal Control and they will start next week setting out more traps for cats.  Sgt. Britton stated that Animal Control says Glasgow residents go to the SPCA and bring the cats back to Glasgow.

Old Business:
A. Schedule Red Cross Survey Date for Community Center - Town Manager Paul Parker stated he needs to schedule a date for the Red Cross to do a survey of the Community Center for the purpose of establishing an Emergency Shelter for the Town of Glasgow.  Councilor Monica Dock stated around the 1st of September will be fine.
B. VDOT-Owned Roads in Glasgow - Mr. Parker stated he has requested an updated map of VDOT-owned roads.  Mr. Parker presented the latest map of VDOT and Town-owned streets.
New Business:
A. Request to Close 9th Street – Town Manager Paul Parker stated he has a request from Gerry Locher for a Public Hearing to close a 60’ right-of-way of 9th Street from Fitzlee Street to Rockbridge Road/Route 130.
Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Monica Dock to start the process to have a Public Hearing to close a 60’ right-of-way of 9th Street from Fitzlee Street to Rockbridge Road/Route 130.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

B. RANA Broadband Network Request – Town Manager Paul Parker stated he received an application for the Town to switch to the new broadband which has been put in all over the County.
C. Joint Meeting with Planning Commission, Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission – Town Manager Paul Parker stated Town Council will have a joint meeting at the Library on August 15, 2013 @ 6:00 PM for a proposal to update the Comprehensive Plan.  
D. Town Manager Paul Parker stated the Water & Sewer Committee is updating the water and sewer ordinances.  Mr. Parker stated they will review the updates with Town Attorney Tom Simons and have a final draft for the September 10, 2013 meeting.
General Discussion:

A. Virginia Resources Authority (VRA) – Town Manager Paul Parker stated a Public Hearing must be scheduled and advertised for two (2) weeks, 30 days prior to meeting for comments on the Environmental Report for the Water Improvement Project.  Mr. Parker stated a tentative date has been discussed with Hurt & Proffitt for Tuesday, October 8, 2013.  Mr. Parker stated the VRA has received the Town’s audits and the Town should be able to close on the $4.5 million loan after Thanksgiving.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to advertise for a Public Hearing for an Environmental Report for the Water Improvement Project for Tuesday, October 8, 2013.

Carried unanimous voice vote.
B. Letter from AECOM - Town Manager Paul Parker stated he has received a letter from AECOM, who is under contract with CSX, for a review of the project documents for the debris bridge at the canoe launch, and an advance payment of $15,800.  Mr. Parker stated the debris bridge has already been constructed and the cost was only $12,000.  Mr. Parker stated he is going to contact Representative Ben Cline’s office to see if we can get the fees waived.  Mr. Parker stated DGIF has extended the grant to May 2014 because of these problems.

Other Comments:

Councilor Ruby Clark – Ms. Clark stated the Town needs to take the BB&T banner down at the Park and give back to them since they are closing.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Sonny Williams to adjourn.

Carried unanimous voice vote.
Meeting adjourned at 9:15 PM.
________________________________________      _____________________________
Mayor                                                                           Clerk
